MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Annual Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 11 May 2015 – 7.30pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was available from 7.30pm but no comments made.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr John Long, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

In line with MCC policy, the Full Council Annual Meeting was taped using a digital voice recorder. 
67/15
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr 
Graham Willcocks and Cllr John Williams.
68/15
Absent without apology: Cllr Terry John.
69/15
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that if they felt, during the 
meeting, that they had any personal or prejudicial interests on items discussed, they were to disclose 
their interest immediately to the Chair or Clerk. Cllr Rob Hall declared a Personal Interest in 
agenda item 23 (Update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United FC in respect 
of the North Sports field, Manorbier).
70/15
To elect the Chair of Manorbier Community Council for 2015/16. After a brief discussion, 
including on the procedure for election, Cllr Long proposed that Cllr Hughes be re-elected as 
Chair for 2015/16. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes thanked Members 
and accepted the position.
71/15
To elect the Vice-Chair of Manorbier Community Council for 2015/16. After a brief discussion, 
Cllr Long proposed that 
Cllr Terry Williams be re-elected as Vice-Chair for 2105/16. Seconded by 
Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Terry Williams accepted the position.
72/15
To appoint MCC representatives (if any) to:
· Manorbier Conservation Group: No nominations and seat vacant.

· Board of Governors of Manorbier School: Cllr Hughes confirmed that as County Cllr Phillip Kidney was on the board, MCC did not need to elect a representative. Cllr Hughes said he was on the Board of Governors but represented St James’s Church.

· MCC Staffing Committee: Cllr Hughes confirmed that Cllr Terry Williams, Cllr Marcia Kidney

      and he were the current members of this committee. Cllr Long proposed that these remain as
      members for 2015/16. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
73/15
To approve the payment of the following Annual Subscriptions and payments:
· Annual Insurance Premium to Aon UK Ltd. Clerk reported that Aon UK Ltd had offered a further Long Term Agreement (LTA) for 3 years which would see a reduction in this year’s premium, to £1,415.46. Cllr Hughes noted this would save around £70 this year and added that MCC had been happy with Aon UK Ltd since tendering some years ago. Clerk also mentioned that policy details had been improved. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC accept the offer of a LTA and proposed payment of this year’s premium of £1,415.46. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
· Clerk’s monthly salary. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the monthly salary of £416.66 (including PAYE) be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
74/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council  
Meeting held on 13 April 2015. Cllr Hughes reported that Cllr Hine had sent an email to the 
Clerk to ask that his name be withdrawn from item 57/15 as he did not help remove paint from the 
play area. Cllr Hughes made this amendment and initialled the change. Cllr Terry Williams proposed 
that, apart from this amendment, the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 13 April 2015 
be accepted as a true and correct record, including the Confidential session. Seconded by Cllr Long. 
Vote taken – 3 
in favour, 1 abstention.
75/15
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 13 April 2015. Clerk reported that the 
YHA had signed and returned their copy of the Surrender Agreement for the lease of Skrinkle Hall. 


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the digital voice recording of the 
Full Council meeting held on 13 April 2015. Tape erased.
76/15
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence 
folder and highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Letter from Mr M Morris, Lydstep, asking for clarification on Certificate of Lawfulness (CoL) applications and the role played by MCC in advising Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) on such cases. Cllr Hughes commented that MCC consider each case on its merits and can ask for site visits where necessary. Cllr Hall asked if PCNPA ask MCC for comments on planning matters purely as a courtesy. Clerk was asked to reply to Mr Morris referring him to PCNPA guidance on CoL applications (as seen by MCC at a previous meeting) and confirming that PCNPA does take MCC views into account. Cllr Terry Williams referred to a previous CoL application where a site meeting had been requested and where evidence of occupation for over 10 years had been produced.  

· Email from Gary Yates, Local Carer Ambassador for Pembrokeshire Carers UK, requesting to come and talk to MCC about his role. Members noted the email but declined a talk at this time.
· Email from Monitoring Officer, Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC), confirming that the next Community Council elections will be held in 2017. Welsh Assembly elections take place in 2016.

· PCC email confirming that the first annual Precept payment totalling £6k has been paid to MCC.

· Angela Burns AM letter drawing attention to a Hywel Dda University Health Board patient survey on local health care services.

· Email from PCC confirming traffic movement restrictions due to surface dressing/patching in the area from 25 May 2015. 

· Pembrokeshire County Forum Network event on 14 May 2015 at Uzmaston and Boulston. 

· One Voice Wales (OVW) correspondence on new legislation, including on training for councillors. 

· Various surveys – details from the Clerk.

All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 7.10pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk.

77/15

To receive and consider the following planning application and other notices;



a) No planning applications had been received from PCNPA for comment. 


b) Other planning notices were noted by councillors.
78/15

To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 March 2015 to 13 April 2015. 
Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of 




the period was £9,714.97 and that transactions totalling £1,582.00 had cleared the account. The 
balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £21,815.55. Cllr Long proposed that the 
Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, 
seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

79/15

To consider and approve Section 3 of the Annual Audit Return for 2014/15. Clerk informed Full 
Council that the Internal Audit had now been completed by Caroline Wheeler at Bevan Buckland. 
The Internal Auditor had confirmed there were no observations and encouraged MCC to keep up the 
good work and diligence in this regard. Clerk was thanked for his work. Cllr Terry Williams proposed 
that Full Council approve the Annual Audit Return for 2014/15 and that the Chair signs Section 3 of 
the Annual Audit Return. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk confirmed the 
Annual Return would now be passed to BDO LLP for the external audit.
80/15

To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the 
following report;

· Richard Brown, Head of Public Services, PCC, has requested that he meet with MCC to look at the possibility that some PCC activities could be delegated to MCC as part of a partnership agreement. MCC would be re-imbursed for any work delegated (for example, grass cutting) and there would be no subsequent job losses at PCC. Members agreed to invite Mr Brown (via County Cllr Kidney) to MCC’s Full Council meeting on 1 June 2015 commencing at 7.00pm.  
· Brumwells Garden Machinery’s planning application had now been approved.
· County Cllr Kidney confirmed that installation of the new (MCC paid for) Directional Road signs for Jameston Village Hall should be erected by the end of that week.
· The bin at the play area in Jameston Play Area should have been installed. Cllr Hughes agreed to check if this had been done.
· Painting of Jameston bus shelter should be completed by the middle of the week.

· No news on the Zip Wire supports for Jameston Play Area as yet. County Cllr Kidney agreed to chase up.

Cllr Hughes thanked County Cllr Kidney for his update.
81/15
To approve the commencement of the Casual Vacancy process for one councillor for 
Manorbier Ward. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that Peter Kidney had resigned last month. Clerk 
had received appropriate paperwork from PCC. Cllr Long proposed that this work be taken forward 
by the Clerk. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
82/15
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;
· Repair to new bus shelter in Jameston: Cllr Hughes reported that a school bus had recently hit the new shelter and damaged the structure of the shelter. Queensbury Shelters were sending an engineer/inspector on 15 May 2015 to look at the damage in order to send MCC a quote for repair. First Cymru had accepted full responsibility and also await the quote. PCC were thanked for their promptness in erecting barriers around the damaged bus shelter. 
· 3 Directional Road Signs for Jameston Village Hall: see item 80/15.

· 2 new community benches in Manorbier: Cllr Hughes reported that these had now been installed. One had been installed within the Bier House and one alongside the bus shelter in Manorbier.
· Manorbier Community Notice board: Cllr Hughes reported that the manufacture of the notice board is nearly complete and should be in situ before the end of the month.
83/15 
To approve the booking of the 2015 Annual Inspection of Jameston Play Area by RoSPA. Cllr 
Hughes confirmed the cost would be £65 plus £3 for every item above 5 items. Cllr Hall proposed 
that the inspection be commissioned from RoSPA. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
84/15
To consider an update on MCC’s meeting with Activity Wales regarding the Long Course 
Weekend 2015. Clerk reported that he had met with Activity Wales (AW) on 21 April 2015. The main 
points to arise were;
· Long Course Weekend will take place on 3, 4 and 5 July 2015.

· 6000 athletes will be taking part this year.

· The marathon and half marathon will both pass through Manorbier on 5 July.

· Volunteers are required to help with marshalling. Volunteers will receive £200 per day, a tee-shirt and be invited to the post event party. Cllr Hall said that the football club usually help with marshalling.
· Manorbier has been voted by athletes as the best supporting village last year. The local community will receive £1k as the prize for this accolade.

· Packs can be purchased from AW for £250 which include flags and clappers.

· Event will be covered by TV.

· Posters will be sent to MCC by AW for displaying in the notice boards.

· Economic benefits for the area were highlighted by AW. (Bed nights, restaurants, etc)
85/15
To consider an update from Cllr Hine on the purchase of a defibrillator for MCC’s area. Cllr 
Hine was not present but had previously confirmed that news was still awaited from Welsh 
Ambulance Service. Cllr Hine had agreed to chase up.
86/15
To consider an update from Cllr Hine on OVW’ Area Committee meeting held on 21 April 
2015. Cllr Hine was not present but had provided a short written update. Clerk read out the update;
· Cllr Hine attended and his main interest is that he is the OVW representative on the UHB Stakeholder Reference Group. Cllr Hine updated the meeting on the UHB’s ‘Let’s Talk Events’ and he provided each councillor present with a print out of the outcomes of the Pembrokeshire events held in Pembroke Dock and Letterston. Clerk confirmed posters for these events had been placed in the community notice boards. 
87/15
To consider a request for financial and voluntary help toward the running of the Manorbier 
Community Minibus. Cllr Hughes reported that he had spoken at length with the Head Teacher of 
Manorbier School. As a result, the head teacher had asked for this item to be taken off the 
agenda. No further discussion.
88/15
To consider and approve the inclusion of MCC Councillor contact details on the MCC website and consider an update on the MCC Register of Members’ Interests. Clerk reported on recent legislation (Local Government (Democracy) (Wales) 2013 Act) and read out the appropriate sections relevant to information to be placed on the websites of all Community and Town Councils. Councillor contact details will also need to be placed on here. Cllr Hughes suggested that councillor names, address and telephone numbers be included. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that these details be placed on the website, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.


Clerk also reported that a Register of Members’ Interests would also need to be placed on the 
website. OVW was developing a template for Councils to use but meantime the Clerk had drawn up 
a temporary version which he asked Members to complete. Copies were given out to those 
councillors present. 
89/15
To note the Revised Guidance on The Code of Conduct for Members of Community Councils. 
Clerk reported that The Public Services Ombudsman for Wales had now issued revised guidance on 
the Code of Conduct. Clerk read out the covering letter from The Ombudsman. Clerk provided hard 
copies to those present and agreed to post copies to councillors that were not present. Clerk drew 
Members’ attention to the flow chart at the back of the new guidance which provided help on 
declaring Interests.

90/15
To consider an update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United Football 
Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sports field, Manorbier. Clerk reported 
that a response from the Land Registry was still awaited by Red Kite.
91/15
To discuss an update and agree action in respect of Dog Fouling on Manorbier Beach and at 
Jameston Play Area. Clerk reported that contact with Haydn Garlick, Local Ranger at PCNPA, was 
still awaited but Tim Jones, PCNPA Warden Manager had provided some further news in respect of 
Manorbier beach. Mr Jones confirmed that a new beach-head bin had been provided by PCC. 
PCNPA had some concern about mis-use of the bin and will be monitoring it. PCNPA had suggested 
to PCC that during busy times additional beach-head bins may be needed but expressed concern 
that these may reduce the recycling effort. Cllr Terry Williams asked about signage. Clerk reported 
on work that Freshwater East had undertaken and it was suggested that the Clerk speak with their 
co-ordinator. Tim Jones had previously offered to authorise use of temporary signage at Manorbier 
beach. 


Cllr Hughes updated Full Council on Jameston Play Area. He informed Members that 3 or 4 sets of 
‘No dogs allowed’ signs had been drawn up, laminated and fixed to the gates at the Play Area but 
these had been torn down during the same day. Cllr Terry Williams suggested erection of metal 
signs. Cllr Hughes considered that those caught ripping these signs down and letting dogs foul on 
children’s play areas should be named and shamed. Full Council agreed to discuss as an agenda 
item at the June 2015 meeting. Cllr Hall also reported dog fouling problems at the football ground. 
Some children’s football games had been stopped due to dog fouling. 
92/15
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;


a) I P Morris – Office costs (paper and file wallets) - £67.14. Cllr Terry Williams proposed payment 
of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
 

b) SLCC Enterprises Ltd – Clerk’s training event - £82.80. Cllr Long proposed payment, seconded by 
Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

c) Jameston Community Association – annual insurance costs - £1,600 (retrospective approval of 
payment – agreed in Precept). Cllr Hall proposed approval. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote 
taken – all in favour.

d) SSE/SWALEC – Electricity costs at North Sports field, Manorbier - £51.92. Payment proposed by 
Cllr Long. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – 3 in favour, 1 abstention.
93/15
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. None.

There being no further business, Cllr Hughes thanked Councillors and members of the public for 
attending and reminded those present that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 1 
June 2015 at 7.00pm. An agenda item would be consideration of MCC’s Summer Recess. The 
meeting closed at 8.50pm.
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